






Emma Warman 

From: Havercroft Robert [Robert.Havercroft@networkrail.co.uk]

Sent: 26 January 2009 11:41

To: Keld, Bob

Subject: A18-A180 Link Road : Little London LC

Page 1 of 1

26/01/2009

Dear Bob, 
  
Thank you for your letter of the 22nd December 2008 concerning the above, a copy of which I have forwarded 
to our Project team for their records. 
  
Regards, 
  
Robert. 
  
Robert Havercroft 
Level Crossings Risk Control Co-ordinator (GN Area) 
  
Network Rail London North Eastern 
Ground Floor, Unit 3, Carolina Court, Lakeside, Doncaster. DN4 5RA 
Tel. 01904-382020 (Int. 085-32020); Fax. 01904-382084 (Int. 085-32084) 
  

 

 
  

**************************************************************************************************************************************************************** 
 
The content of this email (and any attachment) is confidential. It may also be legally privileged or otherwise protected from disclosure. 
 
This email should not be used by anyone who is not an original intended recipient, nor may it be copied or disclosed to anyone who is not an original intended recipient. 
 
If you have received this email by mistake please notify us by emailing the sender, and then delete the email and any copies from your system. 
 
Liability cannot be accepted for statements made which are clearly the senders own and not made on behalf of Network Rail. 
 
Network Rail Infrastructure Limited registered in England and Wales No. 2904587, registered office Kings Place, 90 York Way London N1 9AG 
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Emma Warman

From: Keld, Bob [Bob.Keld@nelincs.gov.uk]
Sent: 22 September 2008 08:44
To: Moss, Simon
Subject: FW: For review: A18/A180 link road scheme

 

  _____  

From: Gaunt, Daniel [mailto:Daniel.Gaunt@highways.gsi.gov.uk]
Sent: 17 September 2008 16:32
To: Keld, Bob
Cc: Benstead, Dave; Lingard, Philippa; Godfrey, Peter
Subject: FW: For review: A18/A180 link road scheme

Bob,
 
I've now had chance to review the previous consultation with the
Highways Agency carried out at the stage of option identification.  The
Highways Agency was consulted on four options, of which I understand
option 2 is to be taken forward for submission to the Department for
Transport.
 
In the course of our recent correspondence, you've provided some
additional information which was not previously available, including
base and development traffic counts.  The information demonstrates that
there will be significantly increased flows at the Stallingborough
Interchange; the impact of this should ideally be tested through the use
of an appropriate model (ARCADY or similar model).  Furthermore, there
is a concern over the potential for the level crossing to result in
queues stretching back to the interchange and interfering with the free
flow of traffic off the junction.  
 
In discussions of the earlier options, the following comments in respect
of option 2 were provided:
a) consideration should be given to an improved access to the balancing
pond form the westbound entry; a dedicated centre lane was indicated as
a potential solution.
b) the party responsible for maintaining the balancing pond and flood
control device should be identified.
c) the design must ensure that access is provided (approximately every
150m) across the ditch to the boundary fence.
d) assessment of the potential for blocking back at the level crossing
should be undertaken.
e) the design of the link road needs to ensure that roundabout 'legs'
are wide enough to permit future resurfacing works between central
refuges without the closure of carriageways, and to allow the nearside
lane to be closed for resurfacing and safety fence maintenance.
f) Advance direction signage on the A180 and at the new B1210 roundabout
will be required.
 
Options 2 and 3 were the preferred options of the Highways Agency, and
there are therefore no objections in principle to option 2 being further
pursued.  However, there remain a number of areas which were previously
highlighted which have still to be addressed before a detailed planning
application could be supported.
 
I trust this will assist you in preparing your submission to DfT.  If
you have any comments or queries, please do not hesitate to contact me. 
 
Regards
 
Daniel Gaunt, Network Planning Manager (Y&NE)
Highways Agency | Lateral | 8 City Walk | Leeds | LS11 9AT
Tel: +44 (0) 113 2836686 | Fax: + 44 (0) 113 2835367



�

Web: http://www.highways.gov.uk
GTN: 5173 6686 

Safe roads, Reliable journeys, Informed travellers
Highways Agency, an Executive Agency of the Department for Transport. 
 

*************************************************************** 

Safe roads, Reliable journeys, Informed travellers 

Department for Transport 

This E-mail and any files transmitted with it are private and 

intended solely for the use of the individual or entity to whom 

they are addressed. If you are not the intended recipient, 

the E-mail and any files have been transmitted to you in error 

and any copying, distribution or other use of the information 

contained in them is strictly prohibited. 

Nothing in this E-mail message amounts to a contractual 

or other legal commitment on the part of the Government 

unless confirmed by a communication signed on behalf of 

Secretary of State for the DFT 

E-MAILS MAY BE MONITORED FOR LAWFUL PURPOSES 

*************************************************************** 

The original of this email was scanned for viruses by the Government
Secure Intranet virus scanning service supplied by Cable&Wireless in
partnership with MessageLabs. (CCTM Certificate Number 2007/11/0032.) On
leaving the GSi this email was certified virus free.
Communications via the GSi may be automatically logged, monitored and/or
recorded for legal purposes.



-----Original Message----- 
From: Gaunt, Daniel [mailto:Daniel.Gaunt@highways.gsi.gov.uk]  
Sent: 01 December 2008 16:03 
To: Keld, Bob 
Subject: RE: For review: A18/A180 link road scheme 
 
 
Bob, 
  
I have reviewed the ARCADY parameters now - I'm impressed at how close 
they are in the model to those I measured myself!  I'm happy that the 
information provided demonstrates that the junction will operate 
effectively within both peak periods. 
  
I hope this helps - if you need any further information, please do not 
hesitate to contact me. 
  
Regards 
  
Daniel Gaunt, Network Planning Manager (Y&NE) 
Highways Agency | Lateral | 8 City Walk | Leeds | LS11 9AT 
Tel: +44 (0) 113 2836686 | Fax: + 44 (0) 113 2835367 | Mobile: + 44 (0) 
7770 700364 
Web: http://www.highways.gov.uk 
GTN: 5173 6686  
 
Safe roads, Reliable journeys, Informed travellers 
Highways Agency, an Executive Agency of the Department for Transport.  
  
 
________________________________ 
 
From: Keld, Bob [mailto:Bob.Keld@nelincs.gov.uk]  
Sent: 10 November 2008 09:29 
To: Gaunt, Daniel 
Subject: RE: For review: A18/A180 link road scheme 
 
 
Daniel 
  
I am able to let you have the ARCADY information for the A180 
Stallingborough Interchange which shows that queuing should be 
insignificant. 
  
Regards 
  
Bob Keld 
 
 -----Original Message----- 
 From: Gaunt, Daniel [mailto:Daniel.Gaunt@highways.gsi.gov.uk]  
 Sent: 17 September 2008 16:32 
 To: Keld, Bob 
 Cc: Benstead, Dave; Lingard, Philippa; Godfrey, Peter 
 Subject: FW: For review: A18/A180 link road scheme 
  
  
 Bob, 
   
 I've now had chance to review the previous consultation with the 
Highways Agency carried out at the stage of option identification.  The 
Highways Agency was consulted on four options, of which I understand 



option 2 is to be taken forward for submission to the Department for 
Transport. 
   
 In the course of our recent correspondence, you've provided some 
additional information which was not previously available, including 
base and development traffic counts.  The information demonstrates that 
there will be significantly increased flows at the Stallingborough 
Interchange; the impact of this should ideally be tested through the use 
of an appropriate model (ARCADY or similar model).  Furthermore, there 
is a concern over the potential for the level crossing to result in 
queues stretching back to the interchange and interfering with the free 
flow of traffic off the junction.   
   
 In discussions of the earlier options, the following comments in 
respect of option 2 were provided: 
 a) consideration should be given to an improved access to the 
balancing pond form the westbound entry; a dedicated centre lane was 
indicated as a potential solution. 
 b) the party responsible for maintaining the balancing pond and 
flood control device should be identified. 
 c) the design must ensure that access is provided (approximately 
every 150m) across the ditch to the boundary fence. 
 d) assessment of the potential for blocking back at the level 
crossing should be undertaken. 
 e) the design of the link road needs to ensure that roundabout 
'legs' are wide enough to permit future resurfacing works between 
central refuges without the closure of carriageways, and to allow the 
nearside lane to be closed for resurfacing and safety fence maintenance. 
 f) Advance direction signage on the A180 and at the new B1210 
roundabout will be required. 
   
 Options 2 and 3 were the preferred options of the Highways 
Agency, and there are therefore no objections in principle to option 2 
being further pursued.  However, there remain a number of areas which 
were previously highlighted which have still to be addressed before a 
detailed planning application could be supported. 
   
 I trust this will assist you in preparing your submission to 
DfT.  If you have any comments or queries, please do not hesitate to 
contact me.  
   
 Regards 
   
 Daniel Gaunt, Network Planning Manager (Y&NE) 
 Highways Agency | Lateral | 8 City Walk | Leeds | LS11 9AT 
 Tel: +44 (0) 113 2836686 | Fax: + 44 (0) 113 2835367 
 Web: http://www.highways.gov.uk 
 GTN: 5173 6686  
  
 Safe roads, Reliable journeys, Informed travellers 
 Highways Agency, an Executive Agency of the Department for 
Transport.  
   
 
 ***************************************************************  
 
 Safe roads, Reliable journeys, Informed travellers  
 
  
 
 Department for Transport  



 
  
 
 This E-mail and any files transmitted with it are private and  
 
 intended solely for the use of the individual or entity to whom  
 
 they are addressed. If you are not the intended recipient,  
 
 the E-mail and any files have been transmitted to you in error  
 
 and any copying, distribution or other use of the information  
 
 contained in them is strictly prohibited.  
 
  
 
 Nothing in this E-mail message amounts to a contractual  
 
 or other legal commitment on the part of the Government  
 
 unless confirmed by a communication signed on behalf of  
 
 Secretary of State for the DFT  
 
  
 
 E-MAILS MAY BE MONITORED FOR LAWFUL PURPOSES  
 
  
 
 ***************************************************************  
 
 
 The original of this email was scanned for viruses by the 
Government Secure Intranet virus scanning service supplied by 
Cable&Wireless in partnership with MessageLabs. (CCTM Certificate Number 
2007/11/0032.) On leaving the GSi this email was certified virus free. 
 Communications via the GSi may be automatically logged, 
monitored and/or recorded for legal purposes. 
  
 
------------------------------------------------------------------------ 
------------------------------------  
 
P Reduce your environmental footprint, please don't print this e-mail 
unless you really need to.  
 
The information in this message including any attachments may be 
confidential or privileged and is for the use of the named recipient 
only. If you are not the named or intended recipient you may not copy, 
distribute, or deliver this message to anyone or take any action in 
reliance on it. If you receive this message in error please contact the 
sender immediately and delete it from your system  
 
Scanned by Sophos Puremessage  
 
 
This email was received from the INTERNET and scanned by the Government 
Secure Intranet anti-virus service supplied by Cable&Wireless in 
partnership with MessageLabs. (CCTM Certificate Number 2007/11/0032.) In 



case of problems, please call your organisation's IT Helpdesk.  
Communications via the GSi may be automatically logged, monitored and/or 
recorded for legal purposes. 
 
 
 
The original of this email was scanned for viruses by the Government 
Secure Intranet virus scanning service supplied by Cable&Wireless in 
partnership with MessageLabs. (CCTM Certificate Number 2007/11/0032.) On 
leaving the GSi this email was certified virus free. 
Communications via the GSi may be automatically logged, monitored and/or 
recorded for legal purposes. 
 



 

 
Dear Mr Crump 

North East Lincolnshire 
A18 - A180 Link Road 
 
Thank you for consulting us on the above. Your letter was received by our Leeds 
office. 
 
I have attached previous correspondence on the above from English Nature 
which was sent on 13th March 2006. Natural England agrees with the comments 
in this letter and also with the comments provided by the Countryside Agency. 
 
The requirements in both these letters should be taken into account at this stage. 
 
Should you have any additional concerns relating to the content of this letter, 
please contact  me at the above address. 
 

Yours sincerely 

 
Sheena Horner 

Advisor, Government & Planning 

Government Team (East) 

mailto:sheena.horner@naturalengland.org.uk 

Date:           16th September 2008 
Our ref:       YH969 
Your ref:  
                   

 

  

Mr Dick Crump 
North East Lincolnshire Council 
Origin One 
1 Origin Way 
Genesis 
Europarc 
Grimsby 
North East Lincolnshire 
DN39 9TZ 

 

Natural England 
Bullring House 
Northgate 
Wakefield 
West Yorkshire 
WF1 3BJ 
 
T 01924 334500 
F 01924 334535
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Thank you for your letter and the accompanying information, which we received on 
February 1st. 
 
The Countryside Agency is not in a position to provide detailed comments on all 
individual transport infrastructure proposals. Except in exceptional circumstances the 
priority will be to those that fall within the following categories: 
 
� set a national precedent where national guidance is lacking, or 
� have a major impact on an important Countryside Agency initiative, or 
� have a fundamental effect on the intrinsic character of a National Park, Area of 

Outstanding Natural Beauty (AONB) or Heritage Coast.  
 
The Countryside Agency expects all proposals to take all of the following issues into 
account: 
 
1 minimise visual impact, 
 
2 minimise noise impact and reduction of tranquility, 
 
3 minimise light pollution,  
 
4 reflect the character of the area in all design and landscaping proposals, and 
 
5 no compromise to the quality of the rights of way network and the quality of life 

benefits from using the network. 
 



The information supplied to the Countryside Agency does not provide any information on 
the impact upon the landscape or upon public rights of way. The Countryside Agency 
expects this to be included in any assessment of proposed routes. The Countryside Agency 
recommends that the proposal is assessed using the established NATA checklist. 
 
The Countryside Agency expects both the Countryside Character guidelines and the 
Landscape Institute guidelines to be taken into account.  
 
The Agency also expects that any proposal should consider the adequacy of convenient 
and safe crossings and routes that help ameliorate the effect on people’s enjoyment by a 
motorway or other major road. I recommend the following publications relating to rights 
of way: 
 
i) “Rural Routes & Networks: Creating and preserving routes that are sustainable, 
convenient, tranquil, attractive and safe”. Institute of Civil Engineers (ICE) 2002. 
ii) “Rights of Way in the 21st Century”, 1999. 
iii) The local authority Rights of Way Improvement Plan. 
 
Details of Countryside Agency publications can be found on our web site 
www.countryside.gov.uk or by contacting our publications agents, telephone 0870 120 6466 
 
If you have any further questions please do not hesitate to contact me at the above address. 
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Our Ref:  
  
Your Ref:  
  

Mr D Crump, 
Transport Manager, 
North East Lincolnshire Council, 
Civic Offices, 
Knoll Street,  
Cleethopes 
DN35 8LN 
 

Date: 08 September, 2008 

 
 
 
Dear Mr Crump, 
 
Proposed A18Proposed A18Proposed A18Proposed A18----A180 Link Road, Immingham A180 Link Road, Immingham A180 Link Road, Immingham A180 Link Road, Immingham     
    
I refer to your recent letter regarding  the proposed A18 – A180 Link Road.   
 
As you will be aware from our previous correspondence, we were extremely concerned 
about the potential impact which Option 1 would have had upon the historic environment, 
especially Stallingborough Medieval Settlement (a Scheduled Monument) and the setting of 
the Grade II* Church of St Peter and St Paul at Stallingborough.  
 
Consequently, we are pleased to note that the Council now wishes to pursue Option 2, 
which both avoids the Scheduled site and will minimise harm upon the setting of the Listed 
Church. As a result, from the route shown on the plans accompanying your letter, we can 
confirm that Option 2 would be unlikely to have any significant adverse effect upon any 
designated historic assets in the area. 
 
If you have any queries about any of the comments above or would like to discuss anything 
further, please do not hesitate to contact me. 
 
Yours sincerely,  
 
 
 
 
 
Ian SmithIan SmithIan SmithIan Smith    
Regional Planner 
English Heritage, Yorkshire and the Humber Region 
Telephone: 01904 601977   
e-mail: ian.smith@english-heritage.org.uk   
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James Tinnion-Morgan 
Director of Traffic and Transportation 

Your ref: K-TT018.03 

Opus International Consultants 
190 Vauxhall Bridge Road 

Our ref: O/NELINCS 

London    
SW1V 1DX March 13th 2006 
 
 
Dear Mr Tinnion-Morgan, 
 
RE: PROPOSED A18 – A180 LINK ROAD, IMMINGHAM 
Humber Estuary SSSI 
Humber Estuary pSAC, pSPA and pRamsar 
 
Thank you for your email dated February 1st together with the project summary and preliminary site 
study regarding the above link road proposal. 
 
The proposed works lie close to the Humber Estuary SSSI, the Humber Estuary potential SPA, the 
Humber Estuary proposed Ramsar site and the Humber Estuary possible SAC.  The Wildlife and 
Countryside Act (as amended) and the Conservation (Natural Habitats &c.) Regulations 1994, also 
known as the Habitats Regulation, therefore apply.  Please find the citations and maps enclosed for 
your information. 
 
With regard to the Habitats Regulations, English Nature advises that this project is not directly 
connected with or necessary for the management of the site.  North East Lincolnshire Council, as 
the Competent Authority will be required to make a judgement as to whether the proposed works 
are likely to have a significant effect, either alone or in combination with other plans and projects, 
upon the Humber Estuary pSPA, pRamsar and pSAC.  The other relevant piece of nature 
conservation legislation concerns the Humber Estuary’s status as a Site of Special Scientific Interest 
(SSSI).  The Wildlife and Countryside Act 1981 (as amended by the Countryside and Rights of 
Way Act 2000) is therefore relevant.  English Nature assumes that this development will fall under 
the EIA Regulations, and therefore advises that the scope of the Environmental Impact Assessment 
also satisfies the requirements of the Habitats Regulations in allowing the Competent Authority to 
make this decision.  English Nature expects to be consulted under these Acts of legislation in due 
course. 
 
Further ecological information which should be gathered as part of your business case includes: 
 

• Conservation designations within the vicinity of the study area 
Identify all sites of importance for nature conservation sites within 2km of the development, for 
example, Sites of Importance for Nature Conservation, Local Nature Reserves etc, as well as the 
Humber Estuary designated sites listed above. 
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• Habitat Survey 
An evaluation of the habitats that form important landscape features within the proposed area 
should be made, for example, a Phase 1 vegetation survey, identification of locally important 
hedgerows. 
 
• Ornithological Data/Survey 
The Humber Estuary is of international importance for its over-wintering and passage 
waterfowl, therefore it is necessary to determine the importance of this site and the surrounding 
area for the SPA birds listed on the citations.  This may be done as a desk study, which should 
compile information on bird usage of the site.  Depending on the results of this study, it may be 
necessary to undertake a dedicated ornithological monitoring programme at the site to enable 
these impacts to be quantified.  Consideration may then have to be given to any potential 
impacts on these birds, and whether any mitigation is required before the development can go 
ahead. 
 
• Other Ecological Issues 
The suitability of the land for other species, protected under the Wildlife and Countryside Act 
should also be determined.  This assessment should ensure that no protected species or habitats 
are affected by the proposed development and assess the likely impact on wildlife using this 
site. For example, survey work should be undertaken to determine if water voles are present in 
the area, and using North Beck Drain and if bats are utilising the nearby areas of scrub 
woodland. 
 
Baseline conditions should be established through recognised survey techniques that are carried 
out at an appropriate time of year and which employ an acceptable level of sample effort which 
is proportional to the size of the site and the communities that are being examined.  It should be 
noted that such surveys should not be restricted to commonly occurring protected species, 
particularly in relation to derelict brownfield sites where there can be significant invertebrate 
and lower plant assemblages.  The value of the habitats and assemblages should be clearly and 
objectively established and their location clearly shown on site plans.  If the application area is 
of no wildlife value this should be clearly established through the description of the baseline 
conditions.  It is not acceptable to simply state that habitats are of no value without supporting 
evidence.  

 
The presence of areas or structures that protected species use for shelter and feeding should also 
be clearly indicated on the relevant maps.  All hedgerows on the site should be assessed 
according to the criteria specified in the Hedgerow Regulations (1997) and the location of all 
“Important Hedgerows” should be clearly and accurately shown on the site plan.  It should be 
noted that the removal of any hedges or trees on the site should be done outside the bird nesting 
season to avoid potential offences under the 1981 Wildlife and Countryside Act (as amended). 
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Consideration should also be given (where possible) to identifying opportunities to contribute 
towards enhancing local biodiversity and reference should be made to Lincolnshire’s Local 
Biodiversity Action Plan. English Nature recommends that biological records of the area be sought 
from local organisations such as local Biological Records Centre or Lincolnshire Wildlife Trust. 
 
I trust the above comments are useful. Please do not hesitate to contact me should you have any 
further queries. 
 
Yours sincerely, 
 
 
 
 
 
Emma Hawthorne 
Humber Estuary Conservation Officer 
Direct dial: 01924 334508 
Email: emma.hawthorne@english-nature.org.uk 
 
 
Encs. 
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